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8th December 2003

Dear Mr Shewring

Chesterfield Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance on Affordable Housing  

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned documents relating to affordable housing provision. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could amend your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy matters, in order to redirect correspondence to my home address: White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

Purpose of SPG:

The HBF is extremely concerned about the approach that the Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is fundamentally flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance and will be drawing this fact to the attention of GOEM.

The Council cannot hide the fact that the Draft SPG seeks to directly replace, rather than supplement, the affordable housing policies in its Adopted Local Plan. 

The Council is not in a position to adopt the draft SPG as it fails to relate to the content of its current Adopted Plan. If it were to do so, it will carry no weight. 

I would draw your attention to three letters relating to the use of SPG in respect of affordable housing emanating from the Government Offices for the East of England and for the South East dated 10 April 2001, 13 January 2003 and 22 October 2003 (see attached copies).

The Government Office for the South East stated in its letter that ‘SPG should be used to supplement adopted local plan policies and be clearly cross-referenced to a plan policy…(my emphasis)’. 

Whereas the Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter dated 10 April 2001:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’

‘The site thresholds for the provision of affordable housing and an indication of how many affordable units need to be provided overall, should be determined through the local plan or UDP. Local circumstances may warrant proposals to adopt thresholds other than those set out in DETR Circular 6/98, but they should be subject to full and independent scrutiny and be justified through the formal local plan process, not introduced in SPG…’ 


‘The definition of affordable housing should be in the development plan as well as SPG, and should accord with the advice in DETR Circular 6/98. The Circular states that affordable housing should encompass both low-cost market and subsidised housing, and for SPG to restrict the definition to the latter is unacceptable, and militates against the Government’s desire to see a reasonable mix and balance of housing types and promote social inclusion..’


‘Authorities are reminded that they should not attempt to prescribe which partners developers must use to develop affordable housing, or seek to use conditions and planning obligations to control matters such as tenure, the rent or purchase price payable by prospective occupiers, or ownership; and should acknowledge that the overall suitability of the site and the economics of provision must be taken into account in negotiations with developers…’


The Secretary of State will give substantial weight in making decisions on matters that come before him to SPG on affordable housing which derives out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner. In contrast, he will give little weight to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan…’ (my emphasis).       

The Government Office for the East of England also stated a number of very relevant points that are applicable to the Borough Council’s draft document in its letter dated 22 October 2003:
          ‘ …We do not feel it is the correct approach to use SPG to supplement policies in a revised draft plan that has not been formally deposited. As is stated in paragraph 1.6 of the Introduction to this SPG”. This (SPG) is written to take account of the new PPG17 and to explain and amplify policy OS2 of the Waveney Local Plan Revised Draft”. Unfortunately, this is not the correct approach to take and as it is stated above SPG must not be used to avoid subjecting to public scrutiny policies, which should be included in the plan‘… We feel that it is not appropriate to adopt this document at this time. If however, you were to adopt this document as SPG, we would wish our letter to be included with it, in order that applicants are aware of our view that we consider the guidance contrary to PPG12…  (my emphasis)’.

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the Draft SPG document the HBF would also like to make the following points:

The Council seems to be basing its affordable housing requirement upon a Housing Needs Study undertaken by John Herrington and Associates. However, that Study was done in 1999. Government guidance emphasises the importance of up-to-date studies. Consequently, a study that is nearly 5 years old can only have an extremely limited value. 

The Draft SPG states that ‘it is expected that affordable housing will normally be social housing to rent, managed by a Registered Social Landlord’. This statement is contrary to guidance set out in Circular 6/98 and in the proposed changes to PPG3 which both emphasise the importance of avoiding prescriptive tenures and of ensuring that the wide range of different housing needs are addressed.

The ‘guideline target of 30% of housing units on development sites to be affordable in the areas of most need and a minimum of 10% in the areas of least need’ relates to draft policies which have yet to be taken through the Local Plan process, and not to Adopted Local plan policies as required under planning legislation.

The fact that the Council has signed an Agreement with 6 favoured Housing Associations operating in the Borough should not prevent other providers being used. The Council has no right to prevent other parties being used if this would facilitate appropriate affordable housing being provided by other means.

Circular 6/98

The HBF would point out that Circular 6/98 is still very much in force and remains highly relevant, in particular it would point to paragraph 10:

10. In preparing plan policies for affordable housing, and in assessing the suitability of sites to be identified in the plan and any sites that may come forward not allocated in the plan, the following criteria should be taken into account:

i) site size, suitability and the economics of provision (my emphasis - a blanket threshold of just 3 dwellings will not be economic in most instances):

· it will be inappropriate to seek any affordable housing on some sites. In practice the policy should only be applied to suitable sites, namely: 

a. housing developments of 25 or more dwellings or residential sites of 1 hectare or more, irrespective of the number of dwellings (my emphasis - the Council is introducing a threshold of just 3 dwellings);

b. in Inner London (see Endnote 7), housing developments of 15 or more dwellings, or residential sites of 0.5 of a hectare or more, irrespective of the number of dwellings; and

c. in settlements in rural areas with a population of 3,000 or fewer (see Endnote 8) , the local planning authority should adopt appropriate thresholds. These should be based on assessments which include local needs and the available supply of land for housing, and should be adopted only through the local plan process (my emphasis – the proposed use of SPG bypasses the Local Plan process).

The Secretary of State considers that it may be appropriate for local planning authorities in those areas where the higher threshold (at [a] above) would apply, and who are able to demonstrate exceptional local constraints, to seek to adopt a lower threshold (between the levels at [a] and [b] above). Such constraints must be demonstrated, and proposals to adopt a lower threshold must be justified through the local plan process (see Endnote 9) . However, with the exception of settlements in rural areas with populations of 3,000 or fewer, he does not consider that it would be appropriate for local planning authorities to seek to adopt thresholds below the lower level of 15 dwellings or 0.5 of a hectare. 

Proposed PPG3 Amendments 

I would also draw your attention to the ODPM’s very recent publication ‘Influencing the size, type and affordability housing’ which proposes changes to PPG3. In particular, paragraphs 8 and 9: 

1. ‘Local planning authorities should set out in their local plans (my emphasis) the steps to be taken to meet their targets for affordable housing by: 

· identifying sites on which affordable housing will be expected as part of residential or mixed-use development, taking account of rural as well as urban needs; and 

· indicating the amount of affordable housing to be sought from residential or mixed-use developments as a proportion of the overall dwelling provision on a site. 

1. The affordable housing provision sought should not make development unviable. Local planning authorities should work with developers to ensure planning objectives reflect the development potential of sites. This means: 

· having regard to the costs of bringing sites to the market, including the implications of competing land uses; 

· making realistic assumptions on levels of public subsidy available for affordable housing; 

· taking into account the need for proposed development to be attractive to the lenders of private finance; and 

· in line with paragraph 6, avoiding prescription of tenure (my emphasis)’. 

The new Government guidance reinforces the importance and role of Local Plans (as opposed to Supplementary Planning Guidance) in the delivery of affordable housing provision. It also places more weight and responsibility on the issue of viability of potential developments. This is a matter that Local Authorities will increasingly have to give more weight to.  

Conclusions

The HBF’s fundamental objection is to the Council’s attempt to use the content of the Draft SPG as a basis for replacing rather than supplementing, policies in its Adopted Local Plan, as a basis for bypassing planning legislation.  

Clearly, at the moment the Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 on Development Plans, Circular 6/98 on the provision of affordable housing, and the proposed amendments to PPG3. Consequently, the HBF fully expects the Council to formally withdraw the Draft SPG document.

The Council should now amend the Draft SPG document so that it complies with both national policy guidance and with policies in its own Adopted Local Plan, or it should formally publish Alterations to its Adopted Local Plan policies, or it should wait until its new draft Local Plan has been adopted.   

I would also draw your attention to Daventry District Council’s recent attempt to adopt Supplementary Planning Guidance in respect of Affordable Housing provision. In the Report to its members it was stated that “As the SPG introduces a policy change it is accepted that under PPG12 paragraph 15 and Section 54A that the SPG cannot be adopted until after the (Local Plan) Alterations are adopted”.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner (East Midlands Region)
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